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A B S T R A C T 

The methods of substituting illicit crops in conflict areas have been debated at an international level in various 
studies. However, not many studies have focused on the effects of substituting illicit crops with regards to the 
concept of rural prosperity. The paper presents a new methodological focus for substituting illicit crops in 
conflict areas, based on the "Working with People" (WWP) model. It incorporates expert knowledge relating to 
planning activities for substituting illicit crops, and links between prosperity and rural development. The study is 
based on a region of Colombia called La Macarena. The social base consists of 2503 families affected by the 
historic conflict involving illegal armed groups (FARC) for more than 50 years. We present the different phases 
and historic milestones that have occurred in relation to Alternative Development policies in Colombia 
(1964-2016). The empirical evidence presented indicates that WWP model provides process of social learning, 
and can be effective for substituting illicit crops, to alternative development projects by the public and private 
sectors. Establishing trust by working with people was the main condition, which facilitated the creation of 
prosperity and rural development with a sustainability vision. 

1. Introduction 

The problem of illicit crops has generated global interest for many 
years (Vargas, 2002), leading to many governments adopting anti-drug 
policies (Steven, 2000; Singer, 2008; Ritter, 2009; Gootenberg, 2012). 
As with other armed conflicts (ONU. 2013), the problem is closely 
linked to the desire to control the natural resource of land (Clemencia 
et al., 2005; FAO, 2012; Gomez and Soto, 2013). The problem is also 
related to die global context (Grisaffi and Ledebur, 2016) and some 
authors (Gootenberg, 2014) refer to the so-called "balloon effect", so 
that the successes of a country's illicit crop policies can shift illicit 
production to other borders. In the face of these conflicts and in light of 
the need to improve land ownership governance, the FAO implements 
the Voluntary Guidelines on the Responsible Governance of Tenure of Land, 
Fisheries and Forests in the Context of National Food Security (FAO, 2012). 

Despite the increasing international recognition of the need to im
plement strategies and political measures against illicit crops with re
sources financed by governments, in many countries the results 
achieved have been scarce (DeBecka et al., 2009; Gootenberg, 2012). 
For over two decades the US has funded repressive forced coca 

eradication in Peru, Colombia and Bolivia to reduce the illegal cocaine 
trade. According to some research (Thoumi. 2002; Lupu, 2004; Peceny 
and Durnan, 2006; Gootenberg, 2012; Grisaffi and Ledebur, 2016) these 
policies have never met their stated goals and have generated violence 
and poverty. Some research argues that the strengthening of the Re
volutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) during the 1990s was an 
unintended consequence of U.S. antidrug policies (Peceny and Durnan, 
2006). As a result, Pern, Colombia and Bolivia suffered a criminaliza
tion of coca farmers and failed development initiatives (Grisaffi and 
Ledebur, 2016). Although these actions have gone through various 
stages, they have always been characterized by centralized planning 
models, which have represented the dominant principles of economic 
development of the 1950s and 1960s (Etzioni, 1968; Lindblom, 1977). 
These models, along with science and techniques, appear to be infallible 
tools for the rational development of society based on a common cause 
which has become known as "modernity" (Cazorla et al.. 2013; Philo, 
1993). With this same rational focus, actions to solve the drug problem 
are considered to be inseparable from political power (Schumacher, 
1976), based on engineering, scientific reason and a predominantly top-
down approach (Bond and llulme, 1999; Friedmann, 1987, 2005). In 



Peru and Colombia there has been a lack of meaningful consultation 
with peasants' organizations, poor sequencing of development assis
tance, a lack of long-term planning and the promotion of crops aimed at 
the export market, which have proven to be unsuitable as there were 
often no markets for them (Buxton 2015; UNODC 2005; Grisaffi and 
Ledebur, 2016.). However, not all policies have been designed from a 
top-down approach and not all evaluations have been negative, how
ever. The European Union's experience has been very positive in Bo
livia; in 2014 the EU Ambassador to Bolivia explained, 'our efforts have 
been a success; you can also see the impact in the effective and sustained 
reduction of coca production". The Organization of American States 
(OAS) cited Bolivia's coca policy (Bolivia's community coca control 
program) as an example of best practices for implementation and re
plication; initiatives that enrich dialogue and can inspire each country 
to understand how it can successfully manage the various challenges 
posed by drugs within its particular context and economic, political and 
social circumstances (Brumes et al., 2013: 6). 

At a geographic level, the drug problem started in the valleys and 
jungle areas of the Andean region (Dion and Russler. 2008; Moreno 
et. al., 2003). Colombia, Peru and Bolivia are the countries with the 
largest production of coca and cultivated land, representing nearly 98 
percent of the global crop. Despite efforts to eradicate and substitute 
illicit crops, Colombia continues to be the main producer of coca leaves 
in the world (L'NODC, 2016), with approximately 80% of the world's 
cocaine hydrochloride trade coming from rural and indigenous pro
duction systems. In recent years cocaine production has increased, 
going from 4421 in 2015-646 tons in 2016 with approximately 
96,000ha of crops (UNODC, 2016). Other large producers of coca 
leaves in Latin America include Peru and Bolivia, with approximately 
60,000 ha supplying the largest consumption markets in North America 
and Europe (Vargas, 2005). 

The lack of institutional presence in parts of Colombia has ted to 
many regions of the country being less developed. Not only have small 
farmer settlers taken advantage of this by occupying public lands, but 
also the illegal armed groups have for producing illicit crops. These 
armed groups were formed in the 1950s and since the 1970s they ex
panded and became stronger thanks to the income they received from 
the trade in illicit crops (Dion and Catherine, 2008). Guerillas and 
paramilitaries stripped all types of landowners of vast areas of land in. 
Colombia as part of their activities to illegally control strategic areas 
(Balcazar and Rodriguez, 2013). In the affected areas this process cre
ated a breakdown of the social fabric, deterioration of ethical and moral 
values, family disintegration, lack of trust, land ownership conflicts, an 
increase in criminal activity and general violence in the rural commu
nities (Bromley, 2008; Perfetti et al., 2013; Holmes et al., 2006). 

Another problem caused by the production of illicit crops is en
vironmental damage, as a result of felling and burning forests, and the 
subsequent depletion of water sources and destruction of biodiversity 
(Vargas, 2002; Davalos et al., 201 ]). Deforestation and land use con
flicts were frequent impacts in both conflict and post-conflict countries, 
and the infectiveness of land use planning were frequent drivers of 
environmental damages (Suarez ct al.. 2017). For each hectare of coca 
or opium poppies, between two and three hectares of forest is de
stroyed. It is estimated that in a 15-year period, more than 608,000 ha 
of tropical moist forest have been destroyed (UNODC, 2016). Further
more, the production of illicit crops is very harmful due to the use of 
fertilizers, pesticides and chemical products whose residues spill into 
rivers and are absorbed by the soil (lloitscgo, 2005). Studies (Erter 
et al.. 2006; Armenteras et al.. 2006) have also shown that illicit crops 
and drug trafficking directly cause deforestation due to the construction 
of infrastructure such as illegal runways and roads, as well indirectly 
through the privatization of public land to create "narco ranches". 
Therefore, coca crops continue to pose a threat for biological and cul
tural diversity in Colombia (UNODC, 2016), limiting the large potential 
for growth in agriculture and in the rural economy (Norton and 
Balcazar, 2003). But according to other research, the geography of 

place plays an important role in determining deforestation rates (Si rare/ 
et al., 2017). In opposition to the previous research, some studies in 
Bolivia (Bradley and Millington, 2008) provides weak support for the 
argument that low deforestation rates are typical of a coca regime and 
stronger support that after coca is abandoned, deforestation rates in
crease due to farmers would clear large areas of forest after abandoning 
coca to maintain household incomes. Internationally financed eradi
cation campaigns force traffickers and growers to constantly relocate, 
making drug-related activities a principal cause of forest loss (Fjcldsa 
et at., 2005). 

These processes of expanding illicit crops in Colombia have coin
cided with the implementation of plans supported by the United States 
for eradicating coca and destroying the cartels who export out of 
Colombia (Colctta, 2005). Although these intervention methods have 
been applied in Colombia for many years, the problem still exists. At a 
national level, the Colombian Government has promoted various po
licies and programs for fighting the production of illicit crops and 
creating new legitimate employment and income opportunities for the 
rural communities (Moreno et a!.. 2003; Balcazar and Rodriguez. 
2013). The Government's first programs for fighting illicit crops were 
"Campo en Accion" (1990-1994) and "Plante y 'Pa-lante' (1994-1998), 
Based on the experiences with the previous programs, there was a move 
towards a phase in which integrated strategies were adopted involving 
bilateral cooperation between the Governments of Colombia and the 
United States of America, This led to the implementation of "Plan Co
lombia" in 1999. This agreement emphasized the international re
sponsibility for the fight against drugs (Veillette, 2005). 

These programs from the Colombian Government were designed 
based on the "International Conventions on Narcotic Drugs", 1961, 
1971 and 1988, and were known as Alternative Development 
(;.'. ; • •• •'•:••)- As :\ rcMili, A11(TJi;ilivf: Development 
became a policy for fighting illicit crops, initially promoted and exe
cuted with international cooperation, especially through the United 
States Agency for International Development (USAID) programs. A 
particular emphasis is placed on economic aspects to promote the 
substitution of illicit crops for legitimate ones (Vargas, 2005) and its 
impact is primarily measured by the evolution of eradicated hectares 
(Moreno et al., 2003). Fig. I shows the change in cultivated land, ac
cording to the latest report from the United Nations Office on Drugs and 
Crime (UNODC); although there has been a decline since 2001, the 
strategy has stalled in the last three years, and since 2013 the total area 
of illicit crops has increased to 96,084 ha by 2015. Whilst 'alternative 
development5 approaches have changed over the years, however, with 
few exceptions, these programs have not offered poor farmers realistic 
alternatives to growing coca (Harihing and Kohl, 2005; Mansfield 2011; 
HiiM-.n 201.5; '••: ••: in L'dfibnr, 20] i ). 

Although this alternative development policy in Colombia has had 
significant changes of direction (Mansfield, 1999; Ortiz. 2003; Balcazar, 
2008), all of these eradication programs have been promoted and 
managed by the National Government, in line with a classic model of 
so-called Social Reform (l-'riedmann, 1987). Its actions are character
ized by their "bottom-up" approach, with a technical vision and actions 
designed by planners in the public sector and program directors (Avila 
Certin and De los Rios-Camtenado, 2017). The results have generally 
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Fig. 1. Evolution of coca crops in Colombia (hectare/year), 



Fig. 2. Project area: Macarena Region. 

been technical projects with a production focus, aimed at creating new 
incomes for the population through the substitution of an illegal 
economy for a legal one. Very few projects have focused on building 
trust between the population and the State as a basis for rural devel
opment {PevQ.v. Currea, 1998; Vargas, 2002). Furthermore, despite the 
short-term reduction in the cultivated area, the key question regarding 
the sustainability of these results remains unanswered. 

Some studies have evaluated the effectiveness of the Alternative 
Development programs (Moreno et a!., 2003; Vargas, 2005; Avila Ceron 
et a!., 2016), questioning the lack of results compared to the efforts 
carried out. The main weaknesses are linked to the planning model that 
was implemented, which sought to resolve problems from a "technical 
perspective" (Friedmann, 1987), with actions that were very isolated 
from the reality facing rural societies (Vargas, 2005). In many cases 
they lacked the involvement of the affected population in terms of 
designing measures. Although these "technical models" based on sci
entific planning have traditionally been applied when implementing 
projects which have been planned from the top-down, they face a crisis 
(Bond and Hulme, 1999; Philo, 1993; Ostrom, 1998), as new planning 
models have arisen in postmodemity which aim to connect knowledge 
with action (Cazorla et al., 2013). Furthermore, the Colombian Gov
ernment has recendy emphasized the need to find new models 
(UNOCD, 2016), which can lead to an understanding of the complex
ities relating to the drugs phenomenon through individuals in the af
fected areas, and from a broad perspective within a framework of re
spect for human rights and sustainable development. 

Through this search for new strategies and review of existing ones, 
this study analyzes the results of implementing an alternative devel
opment experience, under a "Working with People" focus (Cazorla 
et al., 2013) in the armed conflict area of La Macarena. This proposal 

extends further than a traditional technical-economic vision, and aims 
to influence individuals' behavior in terms of activities and projects 
implemented, through dialogue with the communities affected by illicit 
crops. The proposal is based on creating rural prosperity from the 
perspective of the relationship between the global drugs problem and 
sustainable development (UNOCD, 2016), through the links between 
social development, economic development, environmental susta in
ability, the quest for non-violent, fair and inclusive societies, and the 
creation of alliances. 

2. Case study: 50 years of armed conflict in La macarena region 

The region of La Macarena was chosen for this study. It is located to 
the south of the State of Meta, and is formed of six municipalities (San 
Juan de Arama, La Macarena, Mesetas, Puerto Rico, Uribe & Vista 
Hermosa) covering 29,837 square kilometers with a population of ap
proximately 100,000 inhabitants (DANE, 2015). These are areas of 
great environmental and strategic importance, with high potential for 
social and economic development. The geographic area, which forms 
this case study, lies between the Andean region and Orinoco-Amazonia, 
between the eastern and western sides of the La Macarena mountain 
range, including the municipalities of Mesetas. This is a large jungle 
area formed of three national parks (Sierra de la Macarena, Tinigua, 
Cordillera Picachos and pan of Sumapaz), with more than 14,000 
square kilometers of protected areas, 

The State's limited presence and die armed conflict have led to La 
Macarena region being historically characterized by die high level of 
illicit crop production, and based on the latest official figures (UNODC, 
2016), there are 5,002 ha of coca in the region (5.21% of all coca that is 
produced in Colombia). Furthermore, the illegal armed groups are 



using this area for transporting and selling narcotics, causing the rural 
communities to be isolated and unable to integrate with the socio
economic dynamics of the rest of the country. This means that the 
coverage and quality of services such as education, health and security 
is well below the national average. The average rate of Unsatisfied Basic 
Needs (NBI) in La Macarena region is 73.77%. compared with a na
tional average of 36.6% (DANE. 2015], 

The region was selected for this study as it has the following char
acteristics: 1) social learning processes are being promoted between 
producers, companies, civil society bodies and local, regional and na
tional governments under the framework of the "Plan de Consolidacion 
Integral de la Macarena (PCIM)"; 2) the Plan is considered as a suc
cessful example with a socioeconomic objective, recognized in various 
forums; 3) there is an innovative strategy with public-private links for 
implementing production projects aimed at substituting illicit crops; 4) 
it is of particular environmental and ecological interest, with a vast 
jungle territory made up of three natural national parks; 5) there is 
cultural diversity with indigenous settlements recognized under three 
safeguards (Plans in Uribe, Ondas del Cafre & Villa Lucia in Mesetas); 6) 
it incorporates a historic process of over 50 years of armed conflict with 
the illegal groups and illegal activities linked to producing and selling 
cocaine in Colombia. The phases of this alternative development policy 
in Colombia (1964-2016] are summarizes below, which the region has 
been through. It covers the different historic milestones and events that 
have occurred in relation to Alternative Development policies in 
Colombia (h'ig. 2). 

a) Establishment of illegal armed groups in La Macarena 
(1964-1980) 

The armed conflict started in 1964, when the illegal armed groups 
(IAG), and in particular the FARC, established themselves in La 
Macarena due to the strategic value of this area in terms of their illegal 
activity as well as for producing and selling cocaine (1 lolmes et al., 
2006). The jungle characteristics, poor access roads and informality of 
rural land ownership (Salas, 2010) made the area a logistic and op
erational epicenter for illegal activity and illegal enlistment (of children 
and teenagers). This presence of lAGs would have a historic and sym
bolic prevalence, with the presence of the most active and strongest 
military groups (Reyes, 2008). 

b) Empowerment and self-financing of the IAGs through drug traf
ficking (1980-1997) 

During the 1980s and 1990s, the FARC-EP pursues ongoing illegal 
military activity, becoming an independent and autonomous actor. In 
the 1980s the IAGs established alliances with drug cartels, creating a 
logistic chain, controlling illicit crops and continuing with the conflict. 
During this decade, there were extensive land evictions and forced 
displacements of families as a result of the illegal activities. In the 
1990s, the FARC-EP gained control of the entire drug trafficking in the 
region, they restricted local administrations and continued to strip the 
land and displace families. In collaboration with specialist criminal 
groups, the IAGs were able to become self-financing through drug 
trafficking, accessing markets in Europe and the United States, This self-
financing allowed them to provide farmers in the region and traffickers 
involved in the trade with basic services, such as law and order, as well 
as protection against the army and police operations. In exchange for 
these services, the FARC collected payments through a "revolutionary 
tax" which was charged to farm owners, business owners and profes
sionals (Ortiz. 2003). 

c) Plan Colombia (1997-2015): Alternative Development Policy 
phases 

Due to the scale of the armed conflict, Plan Colombia was estab
lished in 1997 as an institutional framework of bilateral cooperation 
between the governments of the United States and Colombia. The ob
jectives of this alternative development policy were to: i) strengthen the 
operational capability of the Public Forces against drug trafficking and 
the fight against the Illegal Armed Groups; ii) implement a protection 
and social support strategy to strengthen Colombians' economic and 

social conditions; and iii) support disarmament processes in Colombia. 
Plan Colombia lasted 15 years, in three phases which were co-financed 
between both governments: 9660 million from the United States and 
131,000 million dollars from the Colombian Government. 

d) Start of a pilot project in La Macarena region: Demilitarized zone 
(1998-2002) 

In 1998 a pilot project began in La Macarena called the 
"Demilitarized Zone". The objective was to find an intervention model 
to end the armed conflict in Colombia through dialogue with the FARC-
EP and by "working with people". This demilitarized zone is located in 
an area of 42,000 Km2, which includes the towns of Vista Hermosa, 
Uribe, La Macarena & Puerto Rico. The FARC-EP exerted their control 
in this area by displacing the population as well as State Institutions 
( . . ). As a result of the FARC's territorial control, a climate 
of distrust and fear arose amongst the population and external actors. 
This also led to a weakening of local governments, lack of legitimate 
land ownership rights, a decline in infrastructure and basic social ser
vices, intensive use of land and natural resources (Wilson, 2002). The 
region was also chosen for its strategic location in the center of the 
country, forming a competitive corridor, with large gas and oil reserves 
and high environmental value (Batcazar. 2008). 

e) Restoring Territorial Control (2003-2006): first phase of Plan 
Colombia 

In 2003 the armed forces, with the support of the United States, 
launched the Patriot Plan to restore control of the jungle. Military ac
tion (Operation 'Colombia Verde') began with the objective of eradi
cating the illicit crops and weakening the FARC-EP's military structure. 
These actions were implemented during the first phase of Plan 
Colombia, which was called Plan for peace, prosperity and strength
ening the State, The objectives were to strengthen the Public Forces' 
capabilities, eradicate illicit crops, support alternative development, as 
well as economic and justice objectives in the regions affected by the 
armed conflict. In the first three years of Plan Colombia, 3200 million 
dollars were invested which led to a reduction in illicit crops from 
140,000 to 113,000. Plan Colombia had a counterinsurgent focus. The 
fight against drugs and counterinsurgency were controlled under a 
collaboration that remains in place today. At the start of 2004, the 
armed forces, with the support of the United States South Command, 
launched an ambitious counterinsurgency plan called "Patriot Plan", 
with the aim of restoring territorial control of the vast jungle, which 
was at the mercy of the FARC-EP. Professional troops were deployed in 
Caguan, Guaviare and Meta, who were well equipped with advanced 
technology. During the first two years of military presence and crop 
spraying, the focus was on tackling the illicit crops in La Macarena, 
which had increased from 9,222 ha of coca in 2002-17,305 in 2005. In 
the National Park of La Macarena, by December 31 st 2005 the planted 
area was 3,354 ha, made up of plots smaller than 3 ha. This represents 
an increase of 24% compared to the previous year. In terms of the ef
fectiveness of the 'Colombia Verde' military operation for eradicating 
crops and hitting the FARC-EP's finances in order to weaken its struc
ture, the results raise many doubts. 

0 Plan de Consolidacion Integral de la Macarena, PCIM 
(2007-2012) 

This plan formed part of the second phase of Plan Colombia: 
Strategy for strengthening democracy and social development 
(2007-2009) and the start of the third phase: Strategic development 
initiative for Colombia (2010-2015). During the second phase of Plan 
Colombia the fight against terrorism and drug trafficking continued, as 
well as efforts to strengthen justice and promote social and economic 
development, especially amongst the displaced population. This cul
minated in the third phase of Plan Colombia, achieving results such as 
the elimination of 45,000 ha of coca per year (Ortiz. 2003). In terms of 
the consolidation process in La Macarena, this involved key actors such 
as the Community Action Committee, Municipal and Regional Admin
istrations, Financial institutions, the Ministry of Mines & Energy, 
Agriculture & Rural Development, Defense and Transport, as well as the 
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Fig. 3. Rural prosperity dimensions based on the WWP model. 

State's Security Services and international cooperation , Despite the 
advances in territorial security and the Public Force's strikes on high 
value objectives (kchandia, 2011], which enabled large areas to be 
incorporated in the regional development (Reyes. 2008), there was still 
an armed presence from the FARC in large jungle areas, which re
presented the main threat for consolidating territorial security. These 
attracted a large number of poor individuals and families, creating a 
new subversive and illegal support network (Franco. 2010]. As a result 
of this, any State action to recover land required increased efforts in 
terms of war tactics and strategies in the sensitive and necessary context 
of respecting human rights (Serni, 2010), as well as a forceful campaign 
towards freedom of participation, values and principles so that the 
population became involved in territorial development processes. 

g) Signing of the Peace Accord between the Colombian Government 
and the FARC-EP Guerilla Group (2012-2016) 

During August 2013, in Habana Cuba, representatives from the 
National Government and delegates from the FARC signed the General 
Agreement for the Termination of the Conflict and the Construction of a 
Stable and Lasting Peace (Decree 2003 of 2016). The process involved 
three phases: i) exploratory (February -August 2012), which resulted 
in the signing of the General Agreement for the Termination of die 
Conflict and the Construction of a Stable and Lasting Peace; ii) 
Roundtable discussions (October 2012 to November 2016); iii) phase 
for constructing peace or post-agreement, which stalled with the 
signing of the final agreement. The objective of this process was to end 
the armed conflict, eliminate the conditions, which have allowed the 
conflict to take place over time, and guarantee Colombians' rights. 
Subsequently, the current Government (2014-2018) and the 
Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC-EP) signed a Peace 
Accord for the Termination of the Conflict and the Construction of a 
Stable and Lasting Peace on November 24th, 2016. The Peace Accord 
contains six key points: 1) Comprehensive Rural Reforms, 2) Political 
participation: an open democracy for constructing peace, 3) Bilateral 
and definitive ceasefire and laying down arms, 4) Solution to the illegal 
drugs problem, 5) Victims, and 6) Implementation and verification 
mechanisms. The Peace Accord includes pillars and objectives for 
constructing sustainable peace, eliminating illicit crops and laying the 
foundations for the country's social and economic development over 
the next 15 years (OACP, 2016)in areas affected by the armed conflict, 

h) The beginning of the end of the conflict 
The Final Agreement for the Termination of the Conflict and the 

Construction of a Stable and Lasting Peace, signed in November 2016, 
came into power following its endorsement by the Colombian Congress. 
Some of the first actions are those linked to the process of abandoning 

arms, legal transition and reincorporating the FARC-EP and its mem
bers into civilian life. Abandoning arms and legal transitions started in 
January 2017 across the 20 "Transitory Rural Settlement Normalization 
Zones" (ZVTN) and 7 "Transitory Normalization Points" (PTN) pre
viously agreed between the Government and FARC-EP negotiation 
teams. In the region of La Macarena, three ZVTNs were established (in 
the towns of Vistahermosa, Mesetas & La Macarena). This process 
would be monitored and verified by the Tripartite Monitoring and 
Verification Mechanism (MM&V) which was also responsible for en
suring compliance with the Bilateral & Definite Ceasefire (CFHBD). 
Specifically, the United Nations would be responsible for receiving all 
the weapons, as an international component of the Mechanism, 

3. Material & methods 

The methodological framework applied is based on the Working 
with People (WWP) model (Cazorla et al., 2013), which is the result of 
25 years of experience in projects aimed at improving the prosperity of 
rural zones in the European context and in emerging countries. It also 
incorporates new trends and values linked to prosperity. This extends 
further than merely accumulating wealth, by focusing on individuals' 
capabilities in order to improve the quality of life (Legainm iDMiiutt:, 
2013; Sardar, 2007; Rapp, 2008; SDC, 2009). It is based on a compre
hensive focus, which is centered on the individual (Jackson and 
Anderson, 2009; Cazorla et al., 2013; De los Rios et a l , 2016a,b) and 
social wellbeing (Kasser, 2007; Midgky. 1995). The model incorporates 
social learning processes in order to analyze and develop rural pros
perity in vulnerable and socially complex rural zones, through the three 
dimensions shown in Fig. 3. 

The ethical-social dimension considers the context of behaviors, 
attitudes and values of the people that are involved in development 
processes (production, transformation and commercialization). The 
technical-entrepreneurial dimension is focused on the creation of pro
ducts and services for society through quality standards and with dif
ferentiating elements in the market. The political-contextual dimension 
enables communities and organizations to adapt their priorities and 
projects in the contexts in which they operate, in order to achieve 
success through sustainable management. Finally, the dimension that 
integrates the three other dimensions is social learning (Cazorla et al., 
2013). Based on this methodological framework, different tools and 
sources of information are incorporated. On one hand, the compilation 
and review of numerous secondary sources (scientific literature and 
historic information from the Transition Plans). On the other hand, the 
study includes empirical information obtained through interviews with 
the key agents in the region of La Macarena. In order to gather and 
systemize the expert knowledge, participative processes with a WWP 
focus were used. 

3.1. Data collection: tools and protocols 

Firstly, in-depth direct interviews were earned out. A semi-struc
tured interviews around a list of questions were designed based on a 
jointly developed conceptual and analytical framework (Damhofer 

•••) carried mil in llu: inrtTiiaiioriiil Rethink research program. 
This program studied links between prosperity and rural development. 
The semi-structured interviews were designed and validated by a panel 
of experts from 14 countries, formed a multi-sector and inter
disciplinary panel of Rethink Ruragri ERA-NET (Rivera et aL, 2017). 
They have a holistic approach (De los Rios-Carmenado et al,, 2013; 
Legatum Institute, 2013; Sardar, 2007; Rapp, 2008; SDC, 2009), based 
on the "Working with People" framework (Cazorla et al., 2013). These 
semi-structured interviews designed proposed questions to elicit the 
i nterviewee's ideas and opinions on the rural prosperity topics. 

The semi-structured interviews divided the questions into the di
mensions of the WWP framework: the first question was aimed at un
derstanding the influence of the political-contextual dimension on 



prosperity; a second set of questions related to the ethical-social di
mension of prosperity; and a third set on the technical-entrepreneurial 
dimension of prosperity. The interviews were conducted individually 
and face to face with the families of the La Macarena Community who 
have benefited from the PCIM's program and have been involved in its 
management. The interviews were carefully planned, focusing on de
veloping rapport and establishing a relaxed, comfortable climate. In the 
first place, providing an overview of the purpose, a few background 
questions such as the interviewee's job, productive activities, about the 
family, etc. Immediately after the interview, the interviewer completed 
his notes and wrote down your impressions. 

The social base consists of 2503 families (with 4 or 5 members) in 
the area known as La Serrania de la Macarena. 250 families, which were 
representative of the municipalities, were selected (10% of the 2503 
target families! and 46 families were interviewed Crandomly selected 
and representative of the municipalities), obtaining a response of 18% 
(46 owners), which is statistically acceptable and did not require an 
increase in the sample size. 

For the expert knowledge, the project management report of the 
Management Body of Colombia was used, an entity responsible for the 
management of PCIM This high response from members of the 
Community is a guarantee of interest in the PCIM. A second tool with a 
different focus group (workshop) was held as part of the Project 
Management activities and monitoring of PCIM, including the Program 
Director and applying the same questionnaire criteria. 

The fieldwork as a whole was carried out between March and 
December 2016 by the project's research team. The people selected as 
part of this process are part of a social learning process spanning more 
than 20 years, including the expert knowledge of producers, civil so
ciety agents and local, regional and national governments in the region; 
especially those involved in projects that are being implemented to 
eradicate illicit crops in the region of La Macarena. For the treatment of 
data, we used the statistical program SPSS V. 19. Finally, the integration 
of results —experienced knowledge of the affected population with 
expert knowledge- allowed lessons to be drawn and appropriate actions 
to be taken. 

4. Results and discussion 

This section analyzes the different dimensions on which the meth
odological focus is based, incorporating expert knowledge, for im
plementing projects aimed at substituting illicit crops and creating rural 
prosperity in armed conflict areas. The results generated from the ap
plication of the stated methodology are presented in a logical structure, 
based on the three dimensions of the WWP model. 

4.1. Influence of the social relations system's scope 

Through the model, actions have been created for substituting illicit 
crops and creating rural prosperity in armed conflict areas. Agents from 
different areas of the social relations system have carried out these 
actions. The processes observed highlight the public-administrative 
field (42.8%) and civil society (25.1%) as having the greatest influence 
on generating rural prosperity; and to a lesser extent, agents from the 
political area (16.3%) and business sector (15.9%). As shown in other 
studies (Jackson and Anderson, 2009; De los Rfos et al 2016a,b; 
Knickel. 2016; Siimanea et al., 2017), the interaction between agents 
from different sectors helps to create trust and establish a social net
work for integrating learnings from the rural areas' population. 

In terms of the public-administrative sector (42.8%) the Unit for 
Territorial Consolidation (UACT) under the National Government's 
Department for Social Prosperity stands out. The UACT's mission is to 
promote the private sector in the State's institutional presence, as well 
as international cooperation in order to consolidate and rebuild terri
tories and establish trust among the population of the affected areas. Its 
objective is to coordinate and manage the implementation of the 

National Policy for Territorial Consolidation and Reconstruction, and 
the National Policy for the Manual Eradication of Illicit Crops and 
Alternative Development. Another relevant agent from the public-ad
ministrative sector is the National Learning Service (SENA) run by the 
Ministry of Labor in Colombia, as it teaches young people and develops 
competences for improving competitiveness amongst producers and 
companies; the Ministry of the Environment's Regional Autonomous 
Corporation CORMACARENA carries out activities to promote sus
tainable development and biodiversity conservation in the National 
Parks. 

In the civil society sector (25.1%) the Colombia Responds platform 
stands out for its efforts to establish public-private alliances in the 
program's intervention areas. Furthermore, the 'Prodepaz' Network and 
the Communal Action Councils have been able to coordinate roundtable 
discussions relating to local development and building peace in the area 
between civil society, the government, companies, the church, and in
ternational cooperation. 

In terms of the private-business sector (15.9%) the Provincial 
Center for Agribusiness Management (CPGA) stands out for establishing 
an alliance for providing technical support services and strengthening 
production chains with an agribusiness focus. Higher education orga
nizations, especially the University of los Llanos located in the State of 
Meta, have also had an influence on the region of La Macarena, im
proving professional competences in order to respond to farming and 
livestock expansion, table I summarizes the total scores for each of the 
WWP model's dimensions in terms of the impact they have had on the 
substitution of illicit crops, territorial reconstruction, and creation of 
rural prosperity in La Macarena region. The following sections show the 
results achieved through the three dimensions of the WWP model. 

4.2. Political-contextual component towards a new planning model for 
alternative development 

The most highly scored dimension is Political-contextual (40.92%), 
as the main challenge is to ensure all the actors create a new planning 
and implementation model for the National Policy for Territorial 
Consolidation and Reconstruction, as well as the National Policy for the 
Manual Eradication of Illicit Crops and Alternative Development. 
Through this component, there has been a new focus in La Macarena 
with regards to Alternative Development Policy planning processes, as a 
pilot for creating prosperity and implementing the peace process. As 
stated by a community leader: "in the face of the FARCs violence, we have 
won the war in Colombia without firing a single shot" (Community Leader). 
The actions have sought to establish new relationships between the 
governments, the various public administrations, the Illegal Armed 
Groups and the affected population. 

This ability to create relationships is based on setting up an internal 
organization (Argyris and Schon, 1978; Senge et al., 1999), which in
corporates social learning processes in order to implement actions 
(Cazorla and De los Rios, 2017) through a new planning model. These 
organizations are known as Post Conflict Agencies and are part of the 
Administrative Unit for Territorial Consolidation's (UACT) remit; fa
cilitating participation and the creation of social dynamics. Through 
these organizations, the objective is to ensure there are organizational 
changes in the Alternative Development policies, which enable 

Table 1 
influence of the WWP dimensions on territorial reconstruction and 
creating prosperity. 
Source: Own elaboration from fieldwork. 

WWP Dimension 

Politics 1 -contest tual 
Ethical-social 
Technical-entrepreneurial 

Total Score 

40.92% 
31.27% 
27.36% 



Table 2 
Baseline in La Macarena Region, 
Source: UACT2014, 

Area (Km2) Urban Population Rural Population Total Population Population Density (]nhabitants/Km21 

Vista Hermosa 

Uribe 

Puerto Rico 

La Macarena 

Mesetas 

S, J, De Arama 

4.084 

7.640 

3.431 

11,229 

2.448 

1.163 

6340 

2754 

5.162 

41 Wh 

3.253 

3446 

14.854 
9963 
12.924 
22984 
7.655 
5726 

74.106 

21.194 
12.717 
L 8.086 
27,040 
10,908 
9.172 

99.117 

5,19 
1.98 
5.27 
2.15 
4.45 
7.89 

measures to be implemented in response to the priorities of the affected 
people, working with actors from the political area as well as those from 
the public administration. Based on this new Alternative Development 
focus, these organizations play an instrumental role in serving the po
pulation, whilst being flexible and adapting to the learnings 0 [aljennas, 
1996). Decision-making is carried out during roundtable discussions, 
with agents from different social relations subsystems, including civil 
society and the private sector. This involves creating spaces for col
lective deliberation, with regular meetings involving different actors 
from civil society, public entities, business organizations, agents from 
international collaborations and universities, in order to find solutions 
to the problems being faced. Therefore, the project organization be
comes a "living entity", which also transfers values to society (through 
its ethical component) and is capable of influencing and changing po
litical priorities and working collaboratively (Gttoria ei al., 2013), As 
stated by one of the Mayors from the area: "the successful aspect of the 
model is the inter-institutional articulation between different agents and 
public and private bodies" (Local Government Mayor) (I able 2), 

This planning process for implementing Development policies in the 
region of La Macarena includes four phases. From the offset, it aims to 
achieve social integration and participation from the families in the 
illicit crop eradication zones. The first phase involved territorial deli
mitation of the illicit crop eradication zone, identifying the nucleos 
veredales' as a joint agreement with the population, municipal and 
military authorities. These rural district groups {Nucleos de Veredales) 
share similar characteristics (socio-economic, political and environ
mental), enabling a territorial focus in the implementation of the al
ternative development model, and facilitating working with people 
(Philo, 1993; De los Rios et al., 2011a). Subsequently, a baseline is 
created by quickly assessing the territory's socioeconomic character
istics. To achieve this, direct surveys were carried out with the in
habitants and official reports from the UNODC's Illicit Crop Information 
Systems were used, as well as Territorial Planning Schedules for each 
municipality, 

During the second phase, the Transition Plan was created as a Rural 
Development tool with a territorial focus. As part of this phase, 
"working with people" continued with the rural district groups, muni
cipal, national and international governments. The principles applied 
by the LEADER initiative, using a planning model based on social 
learning and training at a local level (Cazorla et al., 2005; De los Rios 
et al., 201 la) are the basis for this process of constructing the Transition 
Plan. The Plan's strategic points included aspects relating to food se
curity for families, production projects, technical and social support, 
improving social infrastructure and suppoii for young people and 
women. During this phase, agreements were made through the nu
merous district meetings in local communities as well as workshops, in 
order to identify, prioritize and co-create projects. An innovative 

1 Veredfl is a term used in Colombia to define a type of geographical area in different 
municipalities across the country. Vtredds are mainly comprised of rural areas, although 
they sometimes contain a small urban center, A vereda usually has between 50 and 1200 
inhabitants, although this can vary in some cases depending on the location and geo
graphic density, 

approach to projects was sought in order to solve rural problems. Si
milar to other programs (Cazorla et al., 2005; Knickel, 2016), innova
tion in order to find new solutions was focused on diversification and 
creating multi-sector and multifunctional links. A cohesive focus was 
another key aspect of the model, as it created links between the de
velopment actions (Cazorla et al., 2005). This phase culminated in a 
document agreed with the community, in which prioritized projects 
were identified, such as the start of the Transition Plan, Another of the 
Local Governments stated: "we as Local Governments are conscious that 
we have an important commitment and responsibility for implementing the 
projects identified in our communities'' (Local Government). 

The third phase involved the presentation, negotiation and signing 
of the Transition Plan. In order to do this, representatives from the rural 
district groups {NUcleos veredales), along with the technical team, pre
sented the Transition Plan and its projects to the inhabitants and mu
nicipal governments. During this negotiation phase, the main purpose 
was to create public-private associations in order to implement alter
native development projects, thus marking the beginning of a new 
collaborative relationship based on mutual trust (Naoum, 2003), These 
alliances have demonstrated many positive aspects, creating public-
private synergies (McQuaid, 2002), developing project management 
competences (Sastre-Merino and De los Rios, 2002) and overcoming 
social complexities (l>e Ins Rios-Caimenado et a I., 2013; De los Rios 
et al.,2014) in the development processes. A leader from a Community 
Association in one of the towns argued: "... we have to join forces and 
create alliances in order to finance government projects" (Community 
leader). Following a negotiation process between the various actors, 
this phase culminated in the signing of the agreements for im
plementing the Transition Plan, 

In the last phase, the Transition Plans were implemented, monitored 
and evaluated. During this phase, the government team's work was 
limited to technical consultation with the promoters. They removed 
themselves from the decision making process in order to ensure proper 
ownership of projects among the inhabitants and families. As stated by 
another Community Leader: "••The projects have been set up and they 
have been carried out according to what we agreed at the start of the Plan..." 
(Community leader). As has been the case in numerous other experi
ences and development models (Cernea, 1991; Bond and Hulme, 1999), 
this bottom-up approach is a key element for ensuring all the local 
agents are involved and supportive in order to guarantee the projects' 
success. This also avoids a dependency on the government, enabling the 
families and rural population to take ownership for decisions (Si rati a 
et al,, 2017). In Table Al in Appendix A, the Technical-entrepreneurial 
Projects implemented during this phase are detailed. 

4.3. Ethical-social component: rebuilding trust 

Secondly, the ethical-social dimension is scored (with an overall 
score of 31.27%). This includes actions for creating trust in order to 
work in teams. The FARC-EP and drug trafficking exerted their dom
inance on the social, political and economic system in the region of La 
Macarena, displacing the State's institutionality (Echandfa, 2011) and 
causing disputes relating to territorial power in neighboring towns 



Table 3 
EthicaJ-Sorial dimension Strategies. 
Source: Own elaboration from fieldwork (Avila Ceron et aL 2016J, tWote that answers are neither inclusive nor exclusive), 

Ethical-social Dimension Effects Level of influence 

1 Very weak 2 weak 3 SUftElJi 1 Very strong 

Improvements in information and knowledge 
Open attitude towards cooperation and collaborative working 
Mutual Seaming and knowledge exchange 
Development of personal and community values 
Ability to overcome conflicts and crises 
Development of skills and competences 
leadership development in rural communities 
A sense of belonging amongst actors involved 
Autonomy in terms of decision making 
[mproved local governance and democratic processes 
Establishing trust between people 
Respect for social values 
Ability to negotiate between key actors 
Increased diversity in the community 
Improved environmental protection through people 
Equal opportunities for everyone 
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82% 
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70% 
62% 
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58% 
45% 
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30% 
0% 
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(Clemencia et aL, 2005). This situation created a climate of distrust and 
fear amongst the population and a lack of empowerment in local gov
ernments (Wilson. 2002). With the model, "...rule of law is established 
and new legal crops are produced" (Regional Government Leader). 

The inhabitants who were interviewed argued that, since 2012, 
there has been a radical change thanks to the Post Conflict Agencies, "... 
giving people ownership in the implementation of policies, creating trust 
amongst the community and providing immediate solutions to people's 
needs...previously here the owners of the farms weren't in charge, the illegal 
armed groups were..." (Community Leader), These territorial agencies, 
managed by the Administrative Unit for Territorial Consolidation 
(UACT), have facilitated participation and the creation of social dy
namics in order to create trust and values, laying the foundations for 
collaboration and teamwork. The UACT's mission is to promote colla
boration for consolidating and reconstructing territories and build trust 
amongst citizens in die affected areas (UACT, 2017). These values are also 
included in the Learning Network's mission as "a community of change 
where it is necessary to work based on people's abilities, skills and experi
ences, making way for different models that can create new types of rela
tions" CUACT, Learning Network, 2017). As a result, based on a tech
nical and economic vision of prosperity (Kasser, 2007), the new 
planning model seeks to create a new culture for reconstructing the 
affected territories, incorporating and promoting training, values and 
ethics in order to improve trust among citizens. With the participation 
actions carried out, the aim is not just to consult people, it also involves 
the idea of collective action (Cernea, 1991) aimed at reconstructing 
social capital and creating participative local government structures. 
The experience of the Local Action Groups (LAG) from the LEADER 
rural development model in the European Union (EU) has helped to 
define similar structures in other contexts; developing leadership skills 
(De los Rios et aL, 2011b; Stratta et aL, 2017; Sastrc Merino and Dc los 
Rios, 2002) and building trust. This recovery of trust is achieved by 
"Working with people" emphasizing the development of skills and re
quiring planners to maintain social sensitivity and be ethical (Cazorla 
etal , , 2013). 

In accordance with the learning and understanding of the key agents 
interviewed, the elements of the ethical-sodal dimension which have 
had the greatest influence in terms of this new Alternative Development 
model are shown in Table 5. These results provide an understanding of 
the underlying values and beliefs of the people involved, as well as their 
vision of rural prosperity in post conflict areas. 

The improvement of information and knowledge primarily 
stands out in terms of factors linked to the production of alternative 
crops, production techniques and other aspects which farmers believe 

are important to achieve rural prosperity. Farmers believe that im
proving their knowledge and sharing information with the community are 
fundamental to work in solidarity (Community producer). 

An open at t i tude towards cooperation and collaborative 
working is another of the most highly scored aspects; one of the his
toric characteristics linked to coca production is the isolation of families 
from their communities, primarily due to the risk and fear of acting illegally 
and their commercial relationship with the illegal armed groups who become 
stronger as a result of the commercialization of illicit crops (Community 
Leader). The change from this production model has facilitated a more 
open attitude towards cooperation, developing farmers' skills through 
collaborative working. When we talk about illicit crop substitution pro 
cesses we are basically talking about a process to rebuild democracy 
(Regional Government Mayor). 

As a result of the above, there has been mutual learning and knowl
edge exchange, enabling farmers and families to come together through 
their civil organizations, primarily Community Action Groups and 
Associations of Producers. This union has promoted a strong sense of 
belonging between actors from the territory and increased trust in the 
State. This sense of belonging and social interactions are linked to an 
improvement in rural prosperity (Van dcr Plocg et al., 2008). 

The development of personal values and community values has become 
a strategic aspect for rural prosperity and the substitution of illicit 
crops. The inhabitants consider that the Transition Plans have 
strengthened social cohabitation, bonds, and collaboration ivith communal 
projects, with behavior that is respectful towards others (Community 
Leader). In the area, people's moral behavior was damaged by drug 
trafficking activities and the armed conflict. Thanks to the actions 
carried out, new values can be observed which have enabled people to 
start working together with trust and personal commitment. 

An improvement in the ability to overcome conflicts has been em
phasized as a key element. Workshops and community meetings during 
the implementation processes of the Transition Plans are the main tools 
for overcoming conflicts and tensions in a joint and participative 
manner, as they include everyone's opinions. I able 3 shows the key 
elements identified as part of the new model's effects. The results show 
a change towards improved trust between the agents involved, a col
lective action for constructing rural prosperity in the region of La Ma-
carena. The 2503 families who have participated in the Transition Plans 
and in the substitution of illicit crops have committed to acting legally 
and not planting illicit crops again. This drives the illegal armed groups 
away from the area and ensures an ethical approach to their business 
activities. 



4.4. Technical-entrepreneurial component: negotiation planning for projects 

The influence of the technical-entrepreneurial dimension is given a 
total score of 27.36% amongst the beneficiaries who were interviewed. 
This influence is based on the possibilities that the Alternative 
Development model offers in terms of creating a flow of goods and 
services for the inhabitants as a result of implementing projects. 
Throughout the years, the UACT has been working with communities, 
local authorities, international support, as well as public and private 
entities, in order to implement a group of investment projects through 
sectorial technical roundtables and cover the territories' needs. 

From this technical-entrepreneurial point of view, the Transition 
Plan and its actors have known how to design a strategy with a clear 
"business function" (Fricdmann, 1987), aimed not only at substituting 
illicit crops, but also at creating production chains with an agribusiness 
focus as well as expanding knowledge and improving professional 
skills. The process has aimed to bring the private and public sectors and 
municipal governments closer together, creating a suitable environ
ment for creating business projects by involving and negotiating with 
the inhabitants. This component is based on "Transactive planning" 
(' '. ••• •••'•• '}, w i n d ] emphasi/eji [he skill of "i:ri;;it.mg relation

ships ' ' be tween the different par t ies involved th roughout the agribusi

ness product ion chains . The p lanners of this n e w Alternat ive Develop

m e n t focus, coord ina ted by the UACT, identify t h e affected popula t ion 

as the "client", including them in the p lanning team itself in o r d e r to 

work "wi th ' ' people. Table 4 shows the identified effects, from the 

technical -ent repreneur ia l point of view, resulting from t h e im

plementation of projects under the Transition Plans' framework. 
The results primarily show the effect of innovation, in terms of 

solving problems and the diversification of new legal products and 
services for alternative development. Communal projects have fa
cilitated mutual enrichment with regards to the design and im
plementation of new projects, developing skills for thinking and acting 
in an original and imaginative way (Cazorla and Dc Nicolas. 2014; Dc 

•-. 0- Hiese mnltwiclor relatiimshipji have, enabled 

planners' individual and collective creativity to be exploited, as well as 
the projects' beneficiaries, helping families and in support of the 
common good (Cazorla and De los Rios, 2017). Innovations relating to 
the creation of new economic activities, which replace illicit crops, 
stand out, thanks to new projects for the production of cocoa, coffee, 
bananas, fruits as well as livestock. 

Another relevant effect is the collective commercialization of 
products, which has been possible thanks to the trust that has been 
established between the agents involved: ".We now have a good pro
duction process... thanks to the trust there is, we are going to sell together, 
directly and without intermediaries" (Association Leader). The 

commercialization of milk, coffee and cocoa through cooperatives 
stands out as it has improved the viability of producing new legitimate 
crops. On the other hand, group projects based on transactive planning 
(Cazorla and Dc Nicolas, 2014) have strengthened families' commit
ment to take on new risks (Fricdmann, 2005) and develop a new stra
tegic vision for new businesses and ventures. These ventures have 
proved viable for many families, as the production chains include as
pects relating to quality, improved techniques, efficient use of re
sources, joint efforts for including agents in the value chains, reduced 
production costs through cooperatives, as well as environmental sus-
tainability and self-management in terms of production processes. 

Producers' organizations, which are key actors in transactive plan
ning, have been able to implement several strategic projects financed 
by the Government to improve the region's competitiveness through 
improved communication channels and production infrastructure, as 
well as access to new markets, table Al in Appendix A summarizes the 
projects implemented in the post conflict zone, which are a result of the 
negotiation processes and joint working between the planning team and 
inhabitants from the rural areas. These projects are presented based on 
the key elements of the strategy adopted in the alternative development 
model, which is driving economic development and the creation of 
rural prosperity. Table A2 in Appendix A, shows the resources invested 
in the projects in each of the Transition Plan's areas. The total amount 
invested in Colombian Pesos exceeds COP$$ 170.080.093.629, which is 
equivalent to USD$65.415.421, at an exchange rate of COP$2.600. As 
Table A2 shown, the majority of the investment relates to infrastructure 
improvements, especially in terms of highways, followed by the im
plementation of Social Development and Economic Development pro
jects. 

5. Conclusion 

Colombia, Peru and Bolivia share a long history of ineffectual forced 
eradication, and failed alternative development initiatives. At the 
failure of these programs, emerging clearly universal values and future 
trends, this can be extrapolated to all approaches and all circumstances. 
This paper has presented a new methodological framework for sub
stituting illicit crops in conflict areas, based on the "Working with 
People" (WWP) model, from planning as social learning. This WWP 
experience in Colombia provides evidence that process of social 
learning can be effective for substituting illicit crops in conflict areas, to 
alternative development projects by the public and private sectors. 

After fifty years of armed conflict, the Government of Colombia and 
the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia-People's Army, signed in 
November 2016 the "Agreement to End the Armed Conflict and Build a 
Stable and Lasting Peace. This historical agreement, learning from past 

Tsihlp 4 

Effects of the technical-entrepreneurial dimension. 
Source: Own elaboration from fieldwork (Avil.i tlr -6n ^r ;il.. :J.<m>), (Note that answers are neither inclusive nor exclusive), 

Effects Of The Technical-entreprenerial Dimension Level of influence 

1 Very weak 2 weak 3 strong 4 Very strong 

Innovation to solve problems, improve goods, services, products and technologies 0% 
Collective commercialization of products 0% 
Quality of goods and services 0% 
Coherent vision and business strategy 0% 
Improvements in the profitability of activities 0% 
Technical improvements in the production process 0% 
Entrepreneurship 0% 
Environmental sustainability of production processes 0% 
Efficient use of resources 0% 
Joint efforts to equally distribute the value added in the value chain 0% 
Individual commercialization of goods and services 0% 
Autonomy in terms of factors of production 30% 
Reduced production costs 30% 
Diversification of products and services 40% 
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mistakes, is the official recognition of a new a conceptual proposal. 
Following these years, the WWP model's potential has been validated in 
the framework peace agreement between the Colombian Government 
and the FARC-EP guerrillas, and it's an opportunity to initiate a new 
phase of transition in Colombia. The validation process culminates in 
the recent process of 'handing over weapons and transitioning to leg
ality'. The process started in January 2017 and was agreed between the 
Government and FARC-EP negotiation teams, setting the scene for 
prosperity. The implementation of the model has created a set of pro
jects and actions which are having a direct impact on the key factors 
defined in national policies and the Peace Accord between the 
Colombian Government, in order to achieve alternative development 
and create prosperity. 

Compared to the traditional focuses of the Alternative Development 
programs implemented at the start of the 1960s and 1970s in the 
Andean region, the model implemented validate a new focus for 
creating prosperity in post conflict zones, based on social learning and 
aligned with National Policies for consolidation, territorial reconstruc
tion, eradication of illicit crops and alternative development. The ex
perience in Colombia demonstrates that the WWP model enables links 
to be established between the population and the governments, which 
are based on trust and weaken the armed groups and drug trafficking. 
Of course this does not mean that WWP approach is always optimal in 
every context; multiple ways and approaches can be combined, even 
with the blueprint approaches, in order to substitute illicit crops. The 
approach opens up the possibility of new research questions and new 
approaches to lighten existing questions for substituting illicit crops in 
conflict areas and in alternative development planning theory. 
Considering the international framework, new researches questions can 
be broadly considered, equilibrium between the three dimensions of 
WWP model: political-contextual, ethical-social and technical-en
trepreneurial. 

First questions are in connection with the political-contextual di
mension of the alternative development programs. This dimension 
contributing to a strategic vision that reaches rural prosperity, im
proving the coordination and management of resources, the creation of 
synergies and consolidation of citizen security through the institutional 
presence in the territories. The creation of prosperity in the affected 
communities is only possible if the alternative development programs 
include a baseline aimed at restoring security and rule of law, as a 
cornerstone of governance and sustainable development. However, the 
best approach for any particular circumstance is dependent on the 
specific context. Unfortunately, most national and international devel
opment agencies assume that there is one approach (their existing 
policy) which is the best and they miss the essential first stage, not 
asking the question: what type of intervention approach is best suited to 
this type of issue in this context? The territorial-based approach of the 
models involves recognition and consideration of the economic, cul
tural and social needs, characteristics and peculiarities of territories and 
communities, thereby guaranteeing socio-environmental sustainability. 
Furthermore, it involves the active participation of all citizens and 
sectors of society for implementing the various projects comprehen
sively and in a coordinated way. Under this conceptual framework, 
rural prosperity is understood to be a concept, which includes multiple 
social, environmental and economic dimensions. The global drugs 
problem should be analyzed in the same way; linked to all the aspects of 
sustainable development. From this dimension, models must include 
efficient mechanisms for conciliation and conflict resolution concerning 
land use and possession, aimed at guaranteeing effective protection of 
rural property rights; resolving conflicts concerning rights of land 
possession and use; and, in general, promoting the legalisation of rural 
property, including traditional mechanisms and participative inter
vention by communities in conflict resolution. In the face of these need 
to improve land ownership governance, the FAO Voluntary Guidelines 
on the Responsible Governance of Tenure of Land, Fisheries and Forests 
(VGGT) in the Context of National Food Security, should be very 

present from all stakeholders. In the same way as in the WWP model, 
focusing on dialogue and negotiation among the actors involved, it is 
considered by FAO as a key aspect for the implementation of VGGT. 
This VGGT can be successfully implemented using the WWP interven
tion strategy, which has been analyzed in the presented case study, 
since the approach of dialogue and negotiation between the involved 
stakeholderst, considered by the VG are consistent with the WWP ap
proach. Specially, consultation and participation are essential to con
tribute to responsible governance of tenure of land, taking into con
sideration existing power imbalances between different parties. 

Secondly, decades of conflict have led to deep mistrust within so
ciety, especially in the territories most affected by the conflicts. A 
second type of questions are related to the ethical-social dimension, 
and enables us to consider topics of how to build trust, how created new 
effective forms of collaboration and knowledge exchange, which have 
improved behaviors and values amongst the population. These changes 
lay the foundations for the producers and families being able to work 
together with public leaders in order to move a step closer to sub
stituting illicit crops and achieving prosperity in the communities. The 
change in behavior and creation of values based on trust is a complex 
and lengthy process which requires long-term actions coupled with 
strategies aimed at breaking up illegal and violent organizations 
throughout the drug trafficking chain. Through working with people, 
the participation of and dialogue between the various sectors of society 
will contribute to building a climate of trust and promoting a culture of 
tolerance, respect and peaceful coexistence in general. Is not an easy 
task but requires the perseverance and credibility of political actors, 
from this ethical dimension. This trust between people contributes to 
greater social inclusion, territorial integration and to strengthening 
prosperity and democracy, ensuring that social conflicts can be resolved 
through working with people. Participation by society in the peace-
building process is essential and in particular, its involvement in the 
planning, execution and monitoring of territorial-based plans and pro
grams - which is also a guarantee of transparency. 

A third type of research questions to WWP planning enables us to 
consider topics related to the technical-entrepreneurial dimension. 
From this dimension must be consider topics of how to implemented 
alternative projects that generate economic development, responding in 
an effective, opportune and timely manner in order to form strong as
sociations (producer organizations). Alternative production initiatives 
(instead of illicit crops) should provide a source of income for families, 
creating employment opportunities for farmers and the rural popula
tion. From WWP process approach is conceiving innovation as a process 
of social learning that includes an open and interactive process with an 
important social dimension, which means a constant adaptation of the 
forms of knowledge and learning to the market and technological 
conditions constantly changing. Innovation is seen not just in terms of 
technology and efficiency, but also, in new products, new business 
models as well as in social, organizational, institutional innovation, and 
how farmers are actively exploring alternatives in production methods 
and resource uses in order to maintain their livelihoods. During this 
innovation process, the government's local resources and international 
support could be require to jointly co-finance the projects, with bottom-
up approach and seeking a balance between the different dimensions of 
rural prosperity. 

Finally, the alternative development models and substituting illicit 
crops in conflict areas must continually search provide the planning 
process with an integrating element which guarantees social learning 
spaces amongst different sub-systems, which means they can learn from 
the real drivers of change: the population affected by the legal economy 
linked to the production of illegal crops. Peace building and con
solidation, within the context of the solution of the conflicts, require the 
extension of democracy to incorporate new social actors on the political 
scene, thereby enriching debate and thus consolidating pluralism and 
the representation of society's diverse visions and interests. These 
participatory and democratic processes improve people's skills and 



competences, incorporating ethics and values as fundamental elements 

for being able to work in teams, creating conditions of well-being and 

quality of life for the rural population, contribute to the eradication of 

poverty, promote equality and ensure full enjoyment of the rights of 

citizenship. 

In summary, the WWP model is an experimental way of tackling 

Alternative Development in Colombia, based on a territorial focus, 

creating trust and reinforcing the participating governments* structures. 

The WWP model for substituting illegal crops in post conflict zones goes 

beyond the traditional focuses of Alternative Development^ which have 

failed to achieve institutional trust or create prosperity. This study 

validates the fundamental aspects of an alternative development model 

in Colombia, based on its implementation in six local municipalities, 
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Appendix A 

Table A l 
Projects implemented by the POM in the region of La Macarena, 
Source; Administrative Unit for Territorial Consolidation Management Report. 2015, 

Economic Development Projects Partner Beneficiaries 

Access to commercialization channels for milk 
Microcredit for production organizations 
Comprehensive technical support for producers 

19 projects with agribusiness production alliances 

Rural opportunity projects 
Rural capitalization proiects 
Improved production infrastructure for milk and coffee 

collection centers 
Business plans for entrepreneurship 

Private Company "Alqueria y Recreo*h 

National Government- UAECT - Agricultural Bank 
Ministry of Agriculture 
Associations of Producers 
Ministry of Agriculture, Regional Government of Meta, Mayor's Offices 
and international cooperation 
Ministry of Agriculture. Mayor's Offices and international cooperation 
Department for Rural Prosperity DPS 
Regional Government of Meta, Mayor's Offices and international 
cooperation 
International cooperation 
Regional Government of Meta. Associations of Producers 

175 families 
620 families from 16 organizations 
2.503 producers 

760 small producers 

310 producers from 13 associations 
270 producers from 12 associations 
1650 producers from 8 collection 
centers 
1650 producers from 30 associations 

Infrastructure & Connectivity Partner Beneficiaries 

The LVfa Marginal de la Selva1 highway in la Macarena & San Vicente 
del Caguan 

Transversal de la Macarena* highway; Surface and widening works 

Bridge construction projects 

Improved tertiary roads in areas prioritized under "Colombia Responds*' 
H<Rapid Response Program*'; 33 Social infrastructure projects in Hveredas* 

in the Transition Zones 
Highway improvement projects, paving urban roads 

Electrical connection in the rural areas of Vistahermosa, Puerto Rico. 
San Juan de Arama & La Macarena, 

National Government 

Local Governments 
National Government 
Military Engineering 
Governments of San Juan de Arama, Mesetas & Uribe 
Regional Government of Meta Governments of Vistahermosa, 
Uribe, Mesetas 

Local governments 
Administrative Unit for Territorial Consolidation, United 
Nations Office on Drugs and Crime 
Military Engineers 
Governments of La Macarana y Puerto Rico 
National Government 

Regional Governments Macarena -Private Company Las 
Delicias LlEleetrocaquetain 

195 km of highway 

84 km & 23,350 inhabitants 

5 Bridges built 

32,472 inhabitants 
150 Km of roads for 29,000 inhabitants 
2,503 inhabitants from 6 of the 
intervention towns 
15 Km of roads and 2 new bridges 

166 Km of power lines 

Social Development Partner Beneficiaries 

Improve long-term infrastructure and education centers in 54 National Government 
'veredasJ 

Regional Government of 
Meta 
International Cooperation 

Resources in 5 Education Centers in the 'veredas' which are the focus National Government 
of the Transition Plans 

Regional Government of 
Meta 

Improve infrastructure in 6 Health Centers National Government 
Regional Government of 
Meta 

2.503 families from 54 rural district groups, 

2.503 families from 54 ^veredas' 

2,503 families from 54 Hveredas* 



Table Al (.continued} 

Social Development l\i:l.ru:r Beneficiaries 

Medical and Surgical Enter-institutional Humanitarian Brigade 

Help with training young people from rural areas 

Training in professional farming and livestock skills 

Regional Government of 

Meta 
Local Mayors 

Colombian Army 

International Cooperation 

MADRm-lCETEX Summit 

University of la Salle-ICETEX 

74,106 inhabitants from the urban centers of La Macarena, Uribe., Puerto 

Rico & in Mesetas in Jardfn de las Penas 

24 young people from rural areas with scholarships 

15 young people from rural areas with scholarships 

Good Governance Partner •imit'ficiaries 

Support Project for Creating Municipal Development Plans 

Support with accessing the General System for Royalties 

Bank of Municipal Programs and Projects- SGR & MGA project management 

Implementation of tlie Victims Law 

Legal defense for municipalities 

Implementation of Municipal Councils for Rural Development 

Creating and implementing policies to prevent illegal recruitment of children and young people 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

Regional Government of Meta 

International Cooperation 

6 intervention towns 

6 intervention towns 

6 intervention towns 

6 intervention towns 

6 intervention towns 

6 intervention towns 

6 intervention towns 

Land Governance F'L: rim-; Beneficiaries 

La Macarena Environmental Management Plan H(AMEMhh 

Unit for returning land in Meta 

Territorial planning schedules for the consolidation areas 

Defining ownership of barren land in Uribe & Macarena 

Projects for protecting land in order to define ownership of barren land in Unit for Returning Land. International Cooperation 

Vistahermosa 

Regional Autonomous Corporation of La Macarena 
LlCORMACARENA* 

International Cooperation 

Internationa] Cooperation 

International Cooperation Municipal Councils 

Colombian Institute for Agricultural Reforms ENCODER" 

74,106 inhabitants from 6 towns, 

900 families 

6 intervention towns 

150 families 

276 families 

Table A2 

Financing of Strategic projects tin Colombian Pesos), 
Source: Administrative Unit for Territorial Consolidation Management Report^ 2016. 

TOWN Good Governance Land Governance Economic Development Infrastructure Social Development -.OMJ 

Vista Hermosa 

Uribe 

Puerto Rico 

La Macarena 

Mesetas 

San Juan 

TOTAL 

S442.204.3S9 

S442.204.3S9 

5442,204.389 

5442,204,389 

$442,204,389 

S 44 2.204.3S9 

32.653.226.334 

S2.3B0.425.000 

32.3S0.425.000 

S 2,380,425,000 

$2,380,425,000 

32,380.425,000 

S2.3E0.425.000 

S 14.282.550.000 

$4,003,783,153 

£800.660.340 

55,964,866,034 

$5,987,586,134 

$4,344,370,737 
$3,764,366,034 

S24.S66.137.532 

S9.90S.922.211 

S29.234.630.33S 

$39,143,552,596 

$4,315,134,483 

$1,794,611,866 
S i 4.745.030.215 

S99.14 1.881.7GG 

£1.549.526.359 

S23.S93.626.635 

$723,269,660 

$2,331,479,421 

$255,125,872 

$383.269.660 

$29.136.297.607 

S1S.2E4.S66.112 

$56,751,547,249 

$48,654,317,679 

$15,456,829,427 

$9,216,737,864 
$21,715,795,298 

E170.0S0.093.629 
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